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NORTH CENTRAL PUBLIC HEALTH DISTRICT
“Caring For Our Communities”

419 East Seventh Street

The Dalles, OR 97058-2676

541-506-2600

www.ncphd.org
North Central Public Health District

Board of Health

Meeting Minutes

June 23, 2015 (3:30 pm)

Special Board Meeting  

In Attendance:  Commissioner Mike Smith – Sherman County; Linda Thompson – Sherman County; Roger Whitley – Sherman County; Judge Steve Shaffer – Gilliam County; Commissioner Steve Kramer – Wasco County; and Fred Schubert – Wasco County.
BY PHONE:  Michael Takagi – Gilliam County
Staff Present:  Teri Thalhofer – Director; Dr. McDonell – Health Officer; Kathi Hall – Finance Manager
Guests:  Neita Cecil – The Dalles Chronicle, Roger Nichols – Haystack Broadcasting
 Minutes taken by Gloria Perry 
Meeting called to order on June 23, 2015 at 3:33pm by Chair Commissioner Mike Smith.

Summary of Actions Taken
Motion by Judge Steve Shaffer, second by Fred Schubert to utilize the transfer of appropriation authority for Resolution 2015-03 approval to transfer appropriation authority from Personal Services to Materials & Services Fiscal Year 2014-15 in the amount of $50,000.00.
Vote:


7-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Linda Thompson, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, Commissioner Steve Kramer and Fred Schubert.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.

Motion by Judge Steve Shaffer, second by Roger Whitley to accept Resolution 2015-04 a Resolution adopting North Central Public Health District’s fee schedule.
Vote:


7-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Linda Thompson, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, Commissioner Steve Kramer and Fred Schubert.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.
Motion by Fred Schubert, second by Commissioner Steve Kramer to approve Resolution 2015-05 “A resolution adopting the annual budget for the fiscal year 2015-16 as presented”. 
Vote:


7-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Linda Thompson, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, Commissioner Steve Kramer and Fred Schubert.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.
Motion by Judge Steve Shaffer, second by Linda Thompson to approve Resolution 2015-06 “A resolution adopting the appropriations for the fiscal year 2015-16 as presented”.
Vote:


7-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Linda Thompson, Judge Steve Shaffer, Michael Takagi, Commissioner Steve Kramer and Fred Schubert.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.
WELCOME
1. NEW BUSINESS
a. Resolution 2015-03 - A Resolution adopting transfer appropriation authority fiscal year 2014-15
· This will transfer appropriation authority from Personal Services to Material & Services.

· Kathi Hall explained the anomaly of Babies 1st Targeted Case Management revenue being held off for 6 months (Jan-June 2014) due to the turnover from Wasco County’s tax ID number to our tax ID number.  We received the revenue & expenses for Jan – Jun 2014 period in Sept – Oct 2015, which caused us to be over budget in TCM Match line item.  We were under budget in the personal services for the tobacco program due to a grant we did not receive for a nurse in tobacco education and prevention.  

· Fred Schubert asked that the word ‘unanticipated’ in the 3rd Whereas be corrected to read ‘did not anticipate’.

· After discussion a motion made to approve Resolution 2015-03 with correction made.
b. Resolution 2015-04 Fee Schedule

· Teri reviewed the proposed clinic fee schedule with the board.

· It was questioned why the vaccine Td was listed twice with a different cost listed.

· Kathi Hall will research to make sure this is not a duplicate.

· Fred Schubert inquired regarding clinic visits what our documentation requirements are now for the different levels of care.

· Teri explained that the documentation is in our electronic health record.  The documentation requirements are much more significant for Title X to comply with the Federal rule.  We do have chart review by the State to make sure we are providing those different levels at visits.
· Teri reviewed the proposed on-site sewage disposal systems proposal.
· New category / fee in the Construction-Installation Permit Section:
· New System with Holding Tank – Fee $557.00
· Fee increase in the Repair Permit (single family dwelling) Section.  This increase is due to DEQ raising their fee to $100.00.
· Minor fee going from $174.00 to $255.00
· New category / fee in the Alternation Permit Section:

· Hardship Authorization – Fee $336.00

· After discussion a motion was made to approve Resolution 2015-04 as presented.
c. Budget Hearing
· Commissioner Smith called a recess from the regular meeting at 3:44pm.
· Commissioner Smith called the Budget Hearing to order to discuss the proposed 2015-16 budget for North Central Public Health District.
· Kathi Hall presented the changes to the 2015-16 budget from what had been approved by NCPHD’s budget committee to the board.

· Revenue Changes:

· Revenue reduction due to Wasco County adopting an amount of $314,014 rather than the proposed amount of $395,000.  Expenditures reduced by same amount.  (See Staff Reduction Scenario attached).
· Estimated revenue reduction of $119,866 due to having the clinic be open for less number of days. (See Staff Reduction Scenario attached)
· Increased revenue amount of $14,176 due to possible Pacific Source Grant.
· With the funding reduction from Wasco County one public health nurse and one billing specialist will be laid off.  Judge Shaffer stated that this is definitely going to affect our services.  Judge Shaffer wanted to know how this is going to affect the outer counties.
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “It will affect the other counties because we know traditionally that clients from Sherman and Gilliam County seek family planning here in The Dalles.  We are looking to provide services out in Sherman and Gilliam County on some sort of a regular basis whether that’s sending a nurse with the WIC clinic or figuring out a way to have office hours out there because the access needs to be in-line with the contribution of the counties.  We haven’t had time yet to work out the details because we were hopeful the reduction wouldn’t be made.  However, we do plan on providing that service in the two counties on a regular basis.  It will be interesting to secure a place that doesn’t feel exposed and that’s part of the reason that we had to go to just being opened one day is to be able to provide access to the other two counties, it required further reduction here.”
· Fred Schubert asked, “What exactly will be open here in The Dalles.”
· Teri stated. “The nurse practitioner will still have appointments 2 days a week on Monday and Tuesday and then one day a week there will be a nurse available for walk-in services – likely Wednesday.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “I imagine there will be an increase in the number of people we see on those days that we’re open.”
· Teri stated, “I hope so.  It’s going to take a long time for this word to get out in the community.  We still have people show up here Friday morning because they think it’s Friday morning shot clinic and we haven’t been doing that for probably 15 years.  It’s embedded in the culture of the community.  We’re hoping that the nurse practitioner will be able to pick up some of that walk-in if she has time between appointments but we won’t be able to guarantee that.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “If we do this, the clients that we work with at the clinic, is there a way to get that word to them through other actions?”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “Sure, once this is final today, then tomorrow we will be crafting messages and sharing them with all of our community partners, posting at the community meal sites, making sure our home visiting nurses are sharing that with the clients they see, making sure WIC is sharing it with the clients they see.  When school is back in session we’ll be sharing it with the school nurses and counselors to make sure they are able to spread the word.  The reason we are narrowing it down to Wednesday is that day is the least affected by holiday closure.  We wanted a day that we consistently were open.”

· Fred Schubert asked, “Thursday and Friday doors closed?”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “No, the front office staff will be here and we’ll still have plenty of work to do.  Jane Palmer and I actually aren’t in the building very much.  We’re out working with community partners on early learning transformation, healthcare transformation, accreditation work, etc.  If somebody happens to be in the building and someone comes in desperate we will try to serve the need, but I don’t have staff.  There will be a designated nurse except for that Wednesday.  The rest of the nurses are all out in the field providing services that aren’t provided by any other entity in the community and generating revenue through their visits.  The only nurse that doesn’t generate revenue is the communicable disease nurse and I didn’t think that was the appropriate place to cut.  We tried to look at what services are provided by somebody else; though they won’t in the same way.  This is a very different model of service delivery than the healthcare system provides.  You can’t get an immunization for your child unless you make an appointment and often it’s a well child visit.  You can’t get a birth control method within 24-hours unless you go buy it in the pharmacy.  Plan B is $50.00 to $60.00 at the pharmacy and if you are low income that’s huge.  Here we have programs that pay for it for free.  Condoms are not cheap and here you can get them for free.  There’s nowhere else in the community that you can walk in and have a consultation with the provider and walk out with an effective birth control method that’s going to prevent you from getting pregnant.  However, you can call, and you can get an appointment, and you can get birth control or you can go to the drug store.  Except you can’t get Plan B out in the rural area of the counties.  It’s not available.  Condon Pharmacy doesn’t carry it.”
· Judge Shaffer stated, “I believe it’s available at the clinic.  I’m I correct Mike?”

· Mike Takagi stated, “I don’t believe you can.  They don’t carry it out here either.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “They can’t carry it because of the kind of license you have to have.  I’ve told the clinics if they have a client that needs it, we will come out and delivery it within the timeline.”

· Judge Shaffer stated, “For instance, we run into circumstances on Thursday and Friday – we have clients who come in who are in need of help.  Are we going to be documenting that?  I think it would be really important that we do that.  I think that would be the type of information that Wasco County would be looking for to say whether this $80,000 cut is justifiable to them, or maybe it’s something they need to revisit.  So I think it will be really important that we document and have that data available on a quarterly basis for them.  I really believe that if that is well put together and the package is brought to them in a well put together way that I’m not so sure that this $390,000 figure couldn’t be justified and shown to them.  We’re a little concerned over the fact that $80,000 is one heck of a cut.  I really didn’t know anything about it until Wasco passed their budget that that was your intention.  I think it’s important that we make sure and have the data to show them.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “It’s going to affect those people who don’t speak up for themselves in a far greater way than it’s going to affect the rest of the community, those who can speak out.  The other thing you heard me say at the early learning HUB today, we figure unintended pregnancies that we prevent – we’re working so hard to get kids ready for school and to increase the number of pregnancies that we’re going to have that were unintended who are less ready for school it really seems counterproductive.  Seventy-four (74) unintended pregnancies a year due to limited access – that’s three kindergarten classrooms to D21.  That’s a burden on the community in a completely different way.  It makes me sad for my community.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “So we’ll be tracking that information and keeping tabs on it.”

· Judge Shaffer stated, “Will there be any cooperation with the hospital.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “I talked to Dr. Hamilton and they don’t have the capacity to increase clinic to pick this up.  Yes, the affordable care act is changing access but this is pulling a piece of the system away before anybody else is ready to pick it up.  The only county that is not doing direct service any longer in these areas is Douglas which we all know was a really extreme situation and then Washington County is very slowly working to not have clinic hours in their community but it has been a much more difficult process than they thought it would be making sure there is access for the vulnerable population through community based providers.  My conversations with Dr. Hamilton this is not on their radar as far as a transformation effort that they are able to pick up at this point in time.  Washington County has been working on it for 18 months.  This takes a lot of planning.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “Are there any more questions about budget, direction we’re going or any other ideas.  I’ll say again, this plan was brought by the leadership team to look at the least impact at the services and dollars that we can actually adjust with because so many are dedicated very specifically to a program and we can’t cut there.”

· Roger Whitley stated, “Do we know that Wasco is not going to cut it again.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “I think the commitment is there.”

· Roger Whitley stated, “Are they committed to the $314,000 or are they going to hire somebody else and cut it down to $250,000.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “I would believe that Wasco will honor that commitment.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “The statement Chair Hege said at the budget adoption was they’re going to work through their process to decide what their role is going to be with NCPHD and there may be more funding available after they make their decision in December.  I would be very reluctant to ride 6 months believing that they’re going to fully fund it and have to take the whole cut the last 6 months of the year.  I think that would be devastating.  As you know, last Wednesday I was at Wasco County asking for the rest of the funding that they committed last year and they did fully fund the $376,000 request, but we are 2-weeks away from the end of the fiscal year.  This has been a very difficult year to operate without certainty about the amount of the contribution.”
· Commission Smith stated, “We are still in our budget hearing.  Is there any public comment correspondence, other topics?
· No public testimony or comments made and there were no written materials submitted by the public.

· Commissioner Smith stated, “If there are no further questions, we can move out of the budget hearing and discuss acceptance of the budget as presented for the 2015-16 budget year.”

· After discussion a motion was made to approve Resolution 2015-05 adopting the 2015-16 annual budget as presented.

· After discussion a motion was made to approve Resolution 2015-06 adopting the appropriations for the fiscal year 2015-16 as presented.
d. Process of Reduction in Force
· The two staff that will be laid off have been aware of this since we first heard that Wasco County was proposing $314,000 for the budget.  They will receive formal notice today of a 2-week layoff notice.  Their last day at work will be July 7, 2015.

· Mike Smith stated, “We already approved this reduction in force with a motion at our last board meeting.  This is the last opportunity to reaffirm, change our minds, or go in a different direction.  I, myself, don’t have another direction to go, but it’s fair to reconsider before we do that because of the impact.  This is simply an opportunity to reconsider.”

· Judge Shaffer stated, “I would love to reconsider, but we can’t.  I would love to pull something out of the sky and have a solution but I have none.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Well it doesn’t sound like there is motion or proposal on the table so that motion will stand.”

e. Excess Crime Coverage Proposal

· When the auditors were here discussing the audit they had made a recommendation for excess crime coverage for employee theft.  This is not a requirement – only a consideration.  We received a quote for that service in the amount of $805.00 per year. 

· Our current coverage is for $100,000 and this would bump it up to $300,000.

· Mike Takagi asked if there was a basis for increasing the amount of coverage.

· It was explained that the auditors felt that we had enough cash that was accessible to staff that it exceeded the limit of $100,000 coverage.  However, we have significant checks and balances in place.  Our insurance agent was perplexed because he hasn’t had request for quote from anybody else for this.  
· After discussion and consideration, Commissioner Smith asked if there was a motion on the table to approve this.

· No motion made.   
Motion to adjourn was made and the meeting was adjourned at 4:10 pm       
____________________________



_____________

Commissioner Michael Smith, Chair
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